
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting
November 14th, 2011
 
President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President
Terry O’Brien, Councilor









Walter Freihofer, Councilor



Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer
Sue Beesley, Town Attorney
Lance Stahley, representing Town Engineer



Residents:

Kristina. Frey



Jim & Sarah Lootens



Bob Barrows
Jill Dale, representing St Margaret’s Guild
After the Pledge of Allegiance, 
The President called for a suspension of the rules of order to accommodate residents with an issue at the end of the agenda.  Councilor Freihofer introduced Jim and Sarah Lootens, residents at 7700 N. Pennsylvania St.   The Lootens had requested a setback variance for construction on their property.   Councilor Freihofer explained that the Lootens had obtained written support from neighbors and that the Residential Standards committee voted to recommend to the Council to accept the variance for recommendation to the City.   
Council voted 3-0 to approve the Lootens variance request. 
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He stated that there was nothing further to report from Dr. Straub concerning the request for indemnity for the Town Police force.  
Town Marshall Russo reported on break-in’s at 7373 Holliday Drive West and 95 Wellington where items were taken from a garage and cars.   He believes that some individuals are driving around looking for break-in opportunities.  If any residents observe any unusual activities, he recommended they call 911 and report.
Town Marshall Russo expressed more concern over a robbery at the Meridian Hills Pro Shop where a brazen theft occurred in broad daylight.    Town Police will try to counter with expanded patrols, but emphasized the need for neighbors to be aware and report any suspected activity.   Resident awareness is very important and he encouraged participation.
President Rush recommended Town Police get in touch with Meridian Hills Country Club to address concerns.   Town Marshall Russo agreed to address this.
President Rush introduced Jill Dale from St Margaret’s Guild.    Ms. Dale spoke on this year’s 51st Annual Decorator Show House  being held April 28th thought May 15th, 2012.  The home is located at the South East Corner of Meridian and 71st Street.   
Ms. Dale stated that she was speaking to the Council to ask for awareness and guidance on signage.    She said that St. Margaret’s Guild raises approximately $300,000-$400,000 for Wishard Hospital.   
Further discussion with the Council on Parking and Security disclosed that parking will be maintained at Second Presbyterian Church with shuttle service provided by Bloomington Bus company.  President Rush expressed concerns over parking on Pennsylvania Street and suggested signage to deter parking on Meridian, 71st Street, or Meridian.   Councilor Freihofer recommended that St. Margaret’s Guild contact Town Marshal Russo for recommendations.
Town Attorney 
Attorney Sue Beesley stated she was pleased to see everyone.    
Attorney Beesley commented:
1. Town might consider a sign variance for St. Margaret’s Guild
2. Councilor Freihofer asked the Town Attorney to write a letter for the Looten’s setback variance approved earlier in the meeting.
3. She was pleased to report that the Town’s annual retainer for Legal work had not been exceeded and was actually under budget. ($16,000)  The monthly retainer is $1,000 per month and the Town Attorney reports the balance to the Council Quarterly.  There is no recommendation for the retainer to be adjusted.
Approval of Minutes
The Council approved the minutes of the September 12th, 2011, July 11th, 2011 as presented.  The Approved 2012 Budget Meeting minutes from October 31st will be resent to the Council by the Clerk-Treasurer.
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Lance Stahley reported for Town Engineer Vorisek who could not attend the meeting.   He reported on the meetings with John Oakley, DPW.    President Rush was pleased with the conversations, progress with residents and DPW at the Street’s and Thoroughfares meeting on November 10th.     Engineer Stahley requested that the Council approve the Right of Entry with DPW and Residents of 73rd and Pennsylvania Street.   President Rush stated that is would be voted on in New Business portion of the meeting.
Councilor O’Brien had requested update on critical path for:
1. Pennsylvania Street Resurfacing
2. 75th Street Resurfacing from Pennsylvania to Spring Mill Rd.
He also commented on DPW paying for some pavement resurfacing in Williams Creek and asked if some of the Town paving projects might be considered in the City’s projects.
Council voted and approved applying gravel at 770 E. 73rd Street for less than $2000.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that he had received correspondence from residents requesting or complaining about traffic problems on 75th Street at Meridian and College at certain times of the day.   Resident’s had asked about Stop Light Timing and whether the City could conduct a traffic study to improve the situation.   Councilor Freihofer commented that he had met with the City in the past to discuss the timing of stop lights and stated that the City is open to reviewing adjustments to timing, and that there are numerous issues to consider in the traffic patterns from all of the City streets at different times of the day.   In particular he mentioned that without turn lanes at 75th & Meridian ( a contentious and rigorously debated topic close to 10 years ago), traffic can easily get backed up with just a couple of vehicles waiting to turn left onto Meridian.
 Clerk Treasurer Taylor also reported a street light out at Illinois and 73rd Street.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that all of the information on the approved 2012 Town Budget had been submitted on the State’s Gateway Program.   This is the first time the program has been used and it is intended to electronically speed the reporting of finances through use of the web and internet.   It is also intended to make this information more transparent and available.    
Clerk – Treasurer Taylor requested that the Town approve the 2012 salaries and wages of officials and employees of the Town.   Usually this was done every January, but with the Gateway Program,  it required the approval of Salaries and wages.   Clerk-Treasurer submitted the report on 2012 Salaries and Wages Ordinance and the Council unanimously approved.   The Gateway Program is an internet based software initiated by the State of Indiana, that will provide more transparency and information sharing to all stakeholders, residents, municipalities, counties and state.
Old Business
Fairway Drive Project update:
Engineer Stahley reported on the speed bumps installed on Fairway Drive.  He stated that the West Speed bump is not as effective as the East Speed bump.    A question to the residents of Fairway Drive was “Do the residents want to re-do the West speed bump?”
Discussion followed.   Engineer Stahley reported that both speed bumps were built to specification.   The specification had the same height but the tops were different due to the angle of the bump.  
Resident Kristina Frey stated that the speed bumps were effective, but wanted the one speed bump to be re-done.  Councilor O’Brien stated that the Town had acted to build the two speed bumps and didn’t need to reconsider.   Engineer Stahley confirmed the speed bumps were built to specifications.  Clerk-Treasurer Taylor confirmed that the Contract had been completed. 
Ms. Frey asserted the need to ‘hold the contractor accountable’ for the speed humps effectiveness.  President Rush asked if there was a motion to act on Ms. Frey’s request.  There was no motion offered and therefore, the topic died for lack of a motion.  Therefore, the project on Fairway Drive is considered complete.  
Committee Restructuring  
Council voted to table this discussion to the January Meeting.
2012 Snow Contract
Clerk Treasurer Taylor submitted the renewal of the Snow Removal Contract with ARW Trucking for the 2012 Winter Season.   The pricing and response requirements were the same as the prior year.   Councilor O’Brien asked about the Town’s participation in the State Purchasing contract for Salt.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor stated that the Town would have to buy and store the salt to participate, and that the Town didn’t have the capability to do that.  Council approved the contract by a vote of 3-0.
Street Signs
Three signs were requested:
1. Wellington Sign “ No Outlet”
2. 77th Holliday Drive East – “Children Playing”
3. 74th & Spring Mill Rd. “Speed Limit”
Motion to approve purchase and installation of above signage not to exceed $2500.   Vote 3-0 in favor.
Right of Entry
Engineer Stahley restated the need to approve a Right of Entry for DPW with the residents on 73rd Street along Penn Ridge and Pennsylvania.   DPW is addressing drainage and flooding issues at this location.   
Attorney Beesley reviewed and commented on the document and stated that it is the same Right of Entry document.   Council approved this request by a vote of 3-0.
 New Business
President Rush welcomed the Town Residents and congratulated Ms. Kristina Frey on her election victory as a Meridian Hills Town Councilor.  He suggested that it is always good to see new interest in the Town and wished her well as a new Council Member.
Committee Reports
Police & Safety Committee – Nothing to report
Finance Committee  - Nothing to report
Report of Development Standards Committee  
Councilor Freihofer commented that he had minutes of the Committee meeting to reflect the committee’s approval of the Looten’s Setback Variance request.    He also stated that the committee voted to deny the variance request for 7515 N. Pennsylvania. After discussion, the Council voted 3-0 to deny the setback variance petition for 7515 N. Pennsylvania.
Streets and Thoroughfares Committee:
President Rush requested that Crossroads Engineering take Pictures before and after construction projects to document any potential damage to Town roads.
Committee meetings are scheduled for the last Wednesday of every month.  Next meeting November 30th at First Congregational Church
Communications Committee – 
Councilor O’Brien submitted the Communications Committee Report. The next newsletter will be published in late January.     Most recent documents have been forwarded for posting on the website.     The last 12 signs along Meridian Street for 2012 installation have been recommended.     Temporary meeting reminder signs should be installed to remind resident of regular council meetings.    Councilor Freihofer and Councilor O’Brien will Co-Chair the 75th  Town Anniversary Committee and asked for volunteers.  
Residents Forum

Nothing further discussed.  
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for October for $27,654.44 and November for $17,270.08 as well as a submitted invoice from Globe Asphalt for fall pavement maintenance.
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted October 10, 2011
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  10/6/11-  10/19/11 (estimated) 
	
	$4,900.00 
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/20/11- 11/2/11 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 
	

	2293
	Sign-A-Rama (50% down payment)
	
	
	6,700.00 
	

	2294
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	105.97 
	

	2295
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	565.67 
	

	2296
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	446.29 
	

	2297
	Bingham, McHale- October retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 
	

	2298
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 11746)
	
	6,572.30 
	

	2299
	TKO Graphix Inc (Invoice 35416)
	
	
	185.00 
	

	2300
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	553.92 
	

	2301
	Michael Russo reimbursement
	
	
	134.04 
	

	2302
	Traffic Sign Inc. (Invoice 2011421)
	
	
	1,064.25 
	

	2303
	Delp Printing (Invoice 76093)
	
	
	527.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$27,654.44 
	

	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted November 14, 2011
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  11/3/11-  11/16/11 (estimated) 
	
	$4,900.00 
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 11/17/11- 11/30/11 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 
	

	2304
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.46 
	

	2305
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	565.67 
	

	2306
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	310.29 
	

	2307
	Bingham, McHale- November retainer
	
	1,000.00 
	

	2308
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 11873)
	
	2,677.40 
	

	2309
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	577.00 
	

	2310
	Michael Russo reimbursement (Halloween candy)
	153.87 
	

	2311
	Traffic Sign Inc. (Invoice 2011457)
	
	
	983.48 
	

	2312
	Tom Wood Ford (FOCS286409)
	
	
	36.20 
	

	2313
	Indy Tire Center (Invoice 5219757)
	
	
	29.99 
	

	2314
	Postmaster (PO box rental)
	
	
	55.00 
	

	2315
	Delp Printing (Invoice #76377) (newsletter)
	
	568.00 
	

	2316
	Pomp's Tire Service (Inv. #694848 and #820342)
	
	196.35 
	

	
	Terry O'Brien reimbursement (Postage)
	
	239.37 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$17,270.08 
	


President Rush spoke to thank everyone for the opportunity to serve the Town and stated that he enjoyed the past 4 years.   Councilor’s O’Brien, Freihofer and Clerk-Treasurer Taylor expressed their thanks and commented and praised the Leadership, Professionalism, and Respect that Jim Rush had provided the Town.     President Rush congratulated Kristina Frey on her recent election to the Town Council and wished the Council well in the coming years.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:05 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

